STATE BOARD OF STATIONARY ENGINEERS
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES
Date: 
November 17, 2020
Time: 
10:10 a.m.
PLACE: 
Via Teleconference +1 513-666- 7335



PIN 552 215 919 #  
Members
Present:    Gregory Restivo, Vice Chair, Industry Member
Steven Noonan, Chief Boiler Inspector 


Brian Wodka, Industry Member
John F. Arizaga, Industry Member
Gary Brown, Consumer Member
Lance Brown, Industry Member
STAFF
PRESENT: 
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards 
Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
STAFF
ABSENT: 
Tracey Wilson-Baylor, Administrative Specialist III

OTHERS
PRESENT:  
John Gray, University of Maryland College Park


George Jameson, Chalk Point 


Dexter Hansford, Dickerson Generating Station
CALL TO ORDER: 
Gregory Restivo, Vice Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Stationary Engineers to Order at 10:10 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   
The Board members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on September 15, 2020.  Upon Mr. Wodka’s Motion and Mr. Arizaga’s second, the Board voted unanimously to approve the Business Meeting Minutes without amendment or correction. 
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
None to report.
APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Vice Chairman Restivo reported that 21 applications were approved.
Upon Mr. Arizaga’s motion and Mr. Wodka’s second the Board unanimously voted to approve the Application Review Committee Report.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Director Bailey advised the Board that Tracey Wilson-Baylor is out today due to a medical situation with her husband. Director Bailey wished Tracey well and joins the Board in wishing her husband a speedy recovery. Director Bailey welcomed new Board members Gary Brown and Lance Brown to the Board and thanked them on behalf of the Governor and the Department of Labor for their service to the citizens of Maryland. Director Bailey informed the Board that Deputy Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing, John Papavasiliou, will be starting a new job with the Department of Commerce on December 2 and his last day at the Department of Labor (Department) will be on December 1. She thanked John for his time with the Department. Director Bailey concluded her report by wishing all Board and staff a happy and healthy holiday season since the Board is not scheduled to convene again until after the New Year. 
REVIEW OF PSI EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 
Ms. Bailey presented the PSI Exams statistical summaries submitted for September 2020:
Stationary Engineer
     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested

	Stationary Engineer Grade 1
	9
	3
	6
	33%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 2
	4
	0
	4
	0%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 3
	7
	1
	6
	14%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 4
	2
	1
	1
	50%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 5
	2
	2
	0
	        100%

	                              TOTAL
	          24
	7
	17
	29%


PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for October 2020: 
Stationary Engineer
     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Stationary Engineer Grade 1
	14
	6
	8
	43%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 2
	10
	0
	10
	0%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 3
	11
	4
	7
	36%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 4
	           9
	4
	5
	44%

	Stationary Engineer Grade 5
	4
	3
	1
	        100%

	                              TOTAL
	48
	17
	31
	35%


Since January of 2020 to date, the passing rate is 35%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 36%.  There are currently 4,888 active licensees.

OLD BUSINESS
None to report.
NEW BUSINESS
Director Bailey stated that she reached out to the Board of Boiler Rules earlier this month to try to schedule the annual joint meeting with the Board but she was unable to bring a meeting to fruition due to scheduling conflicts and issues related to the state health emergency. She will reach out again to schedule a meeting in 2021 to coincide with the Board’s May meeting. 

Director Bailey welcomed George Jameson and invited him to address the Board. Mr. Jameson advised that he is the Operations Manager at Chalk Point. The facility is slated for closure in May of 2021. Mr. Jameson stated that work force reduction has already begun and many additional jobs will be lost due to the closure. He explained the type of equipment used at the facility and the extensive training employees there are required to complete involving megawatts, oil, gas, coal fire, steam, reheating boilers, and water cooling condensers. Mr. Jameson stated that he is seeking a waiver from the Board on behalf of the Chalk Point employees who are losing their jobs requesting that they be permitted to sit for the Grade 1 Stationary Engineer license examination. Dexter Hansford of Dickerson Generating Station added that he has been able to negotiate a similar agreement with a former Board member in the past, and with PEPCO so individuals can continue working.  
Mr. Wodka stated that there should not be any dispute about the relevance of the facility’s machinery to the employees’ work experience, but asked Mr. Jameson if there was documentation of the training that he referenced that the Board could consider. Mr. Jameson replied that he has documentation of the training and will send it to Director Bailey for distribution to the Board. 

Gary Brown asked Mr. Jameson if the waiver would be open ended or if a period of time could be specified. The Board agreed on a period of one year within which an individual could apply and agreed that applications would be reviewed on a case-by-case basis but it would be helpful if the applications could all be submitted at the same time for review by the Board.   

Counsel Kinstler advised that pursuant Maryland law does allow the Board to consider waivers based on an individual’s qualifying work experience. She explained that in accordance with Md. Ann. Code, Bus. Occ. & Prof. § 6.5 306.1, the Board has the authority to allow an individual to take a stationary engineer license examination based on work experience in accordance with § 6.5-302. She further advised that  pursuant to § 6.5 306.1(a)(1), the Board can allow an individual to sit for a Grade 1 license examination if the individual has provided stationary engineer services in accordance with       § 6.5-302(e) based on work experience in order to reach the experience for the Grade 1 license exam. However, she cautioned that the Board’s discretion is limited under § 6.5-306.1(a) to an individual who been providing qualifying stationary engineer services “for 5 or more consecutive years immediately prior to application.” 

Counsel Kinstler suggested a motion stating that, upon a determination of adequate facility training, the Board will evaluate the work experience of a Chalk Point or Dickerson Training Station employee to determine the appropriate class of stationary engineer license examination the individual can be approved to take in accordance with Md. Ann. Code, Bus. Occ. & Prof. § 6.5 306.1(a) based on the work experience for an eligible employee affected by the closing of Chalk Point and Dickerson Generating Station, as long as the individual applies to sit for a stationary engineer license examination within one year. Mr. Wodka made the motion, which was seconded by Mr. Arizaga, and the Board voted unanimously to approve the motion for applicants from applicable facilities to apply for consideration of exam eligibility based on work experience. 

Director Bailey stated that since Mr. Restivo, Vice Chair, has been serving as Acting Chair, and with new members present, it would be an appropriate time to elect a Chair and Vice Chair. Md. Ann. Code, Bus. Occ. & Prof. § 6.5-203(a). Mr. Wodka nominated Mr. Restivo to serve as Board Chair, seconded by Mr. Arizaga and the Board voted unanimously for Mr. Restivo to serve as Chair. Director Bailey asked that the Board consider a nomination for Vice Chair of the Board. Mr. Restivo called for a nomination Mr. Wodka, Mr. Lance Brown made the Motion, Mr. Arizaga seconded the nomination, and the Board voted unanimously for Mr. Wodka to serve as the Board’s Vice Chair.

Director Bailey asked Mr. Noonan to advise the Board on the Codes his Division is updating. Mr. Noonan stated that he and the Board of Boiler Rules are in the process of adopting the 2019 editions of  ASME Code for Boilers and Pressure Vessels, National Board Inspection Code, B31.1 Power Piping Code, B31.3 Process Piping Code, and 2018 CSD-1 (Controls and Safety Devices for Automatic Fuel Fired Boilers) and he is hopeful that the Codes will be adopted some time in February of next year.   
CORRESPONDENCE
None to report.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

None to report.
CHAIR’S REPORT
Mr. Restivo addressed the Board about matters related to condensing boilers, expressing concern about the ability of the boilers to create caustic waste, and the necessity that they be properly maintained and replaced as necessary. He wished to make the Division of Labor and Industry aware of the caustic waste issue and the need for proper installation and maintenance of these boilers in order to prevent a caustic waste situation. Chairman Restivo thanked the new members for serving, to the Board members for electing him Chair, and wished the Board and staff a happy and healthy holiday season and called for a motion to adjourn.
ADJOURNMENT
Upon Mr. Wodka’s Motion, and Mr. Lance Brown’s second, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 10:44 a.m.
___________________________________
 
____________________

Greg Restivo, Vice Chairman


            Date

________
Without Corrections

________
With Corrections
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